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MINUTES OF THE FULL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 15th August 2019 AT 7.30PM AT THE LEIGH PARISH CHURCH

Present:  Cllr. J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr M. Chandler, Cllr L. Glazebrook, Cllr P. Hooton and Cllr K Morton
In attendance:  K. Tilling (Parish Clerk) and 8 members of the public.
1. Welcome and Apologies: 

Apologies were received from Cllr McLain.
2. Declarations of Interest:

There were no declarations of interest.

.
3. Minutes of the last meetings to be approved.
The minutes from the July meeting were approved – proposed by Cllr Moreton and seconded by Cllr Glazebrook.
4. To discuss planning application updates:
15/00752/FUL – Leigh Court, Church Lane, The Leigh. Appeal against refusal of planning permission for the construction of three poultry units for up to 155000 birds, feed bins, new access road, landscaping, flood mitigation and associated works. The Appeal was dismissed by the Planning Inspector as per notification dated 05.08.19. Further details can be found on the P/C website. The appellant can take their case to the High Court if they wish.
18/00173/FUL – Land adjacent to The Swan, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill. Residential development of 26 dwellings with new access onto the A38, relocation of bus stop, sustainable drainage and foul treatment works and associated landscaping, access and parking. The Land Drainage Officer, Tom Barratt posted his objections to the current proposal in relation to the strategy for surface water run-off. The current surface water pipe that the appellant wishes to connect to is in a very poor condition. This problem is then compounded by the onward condition and capacity of the water pipe along the A4019.  There have been no investigations submitted which acknowledge existing flooding issues caused by this inadequate pipe which directly affects The Bellows and has the potential to create problems with houses on the other side of the A4019.
It is also noted that Glos Wildlife has voiced concerns over amenity impact on the nature reserve. They have suggested that thought needs to go into the creation of a substantial new area of shared amenity green space somewhere to the east of the A38. They believe that this should be a joint initiative with the large planning application which is directly opposite. The clerk was asked to contact TBC and request an update on the current situation.

17/01337/OUT – Land off A38 Part Parcel 0120, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill. Outline application for 40 dwellings, associated infrastructure, ancillary facilities, open space and landscaping with vehicular and pedestrian access from A38 All matters reserved,
There has been no additional information from the applicant added to the planning portal since May 2018. Attention has been drawn to the comments submitted by the Land Drainage Officer which do not reflect the same comments as the proposed site opposite and are therefore not considered to be consistent i.e. drainage report from Hydrock. Update from TBC is required for this one as well.

19/00077/ADV and 19/00076/FUL – Fieldview Bungalow, Tewkesbury Road, The Leigh. 3 no. non illuminated board signs and 8 banner signs, together with change of use of landscape area and caravan site to motorhome sales and repairs, change of use of existing dwelling to associated sales and office use, installation of solar panels on front elevation roof slope of existing building, provision of hard standing to provide extended vehicular display area and provision of customer and staff parking area in association with the sale of motorhomes and provision of associated landscape work. This has all now been permitted with some alterations to the advertising part of the application due to its rural setting.
Enforcements –
Concrete entrance to a field in the Leigh. Reported to the Enforcement Team and it is under stood that they have been out. An update is required.

The Parish Council have also been asked to look into the siting of a container unit and additional caravan/mobile home at a property in The Leigh.
The Parish Council have been asked to confirm that work under construction at Vine Tree Farm is following agreed planning permissions. The Parish Council have been made aware of a possible breach so will ask the enforcement team to investigate further.
5. To approve the Financial Statement.
No expenditure is currently expected. Figures proposed by Cllr Chandler and seconded by Cllr Glazebrook.
6.  Update on Highways issues.

PROWS – blocked paths are currently under investigation by the PROW team in Shire Hall. It seems that houses that were purchased before a certain date did not require searches to reveal footpaths. They do now. The footpaths were there and unless a modification order has been carried out, will remain in force.
Work is also on going into the possible recognition of a path that has been regularly used by Parishioners in the Leigh.

The PROW officer is also looking into a potential ‘unofficially moved’ footpath in Coombe Hill

Objects on grass verges – this has been another on-going issue. The verges belong to the County Highways and individuals can install bollards if they are given permission. Craig Freeman from County Highways has been liaising with Cllr Hooton as there appears to be inconsistencies with the views of the County Highways team on this subject. Highways are not in favour of these and have suggested that the Parish Council try to dissuade people to install barriers/stones/bollards. The Parish Council maintains its position on this and Cllr Hooton will go back to Highways and ask them to deal with this problem.
Pavements and hedges – reports of blocked pavements due to excessive vegetation at Coombe Hill have been reported to Highways. It is the landowners’ responsibility to cut the hedge. Any time after 14th August will be fine as nesting birds will have finished.

Knotweed – reported to Highways. The clerk has also produced a small article that could be published in a future parish newsletter.

Signage – Craig Freeman from Highways has confirmed that they will be supplying a sign for Leigh End to help prevent confusion for delivery drivers. Need to clarify what goes on the signpost.

Potholes – in Church Lane – marked out, team turned up but then did not do anything. Cllr Hooton will investigate.
7.  Allotments
Further discussions about the allotments. They go back at least 100 years and are in the PC records. A contract should run from Michaelmas (21st September) for 12 months. There are 3 plots in total and are marked out by pegs. The clerk is trying to find a copy of an old contract as they are all now out of contract date. A new contract has been drafted but the Parish Council would like to check that there are no major changes to the old one before these are issued.
.
8.  Village Pond
The pond is very overgrown. It is mentioned on the insurance policy. The sign that says ‘danger deep water’ and ‘no swimming’ needs to be made more prominent. There needs to be a life ring. It does not need to be fenced off. Cllr Arkell will investigate.
9.   Update on the Neighbourhood Development Plan.
The plan moves slowly. Dawn Shopland has joined the small working group. The plan needs to be modified. Information from our Borough Councillor suggests that there are 50 houses proposed for Coombe Hill which does not match the planning permissions already granted by TBC (66). TBC want neighbourhood plans to be pro-development but the parishes and their parishioners are not so supportive. The Leigh NDP needs to concentrate on things like house design and site layout – this is a rural parish and an urban sprawl is not in keeping with the area. The Parish Council would like to be in control of the Parish’s destiny. Simple things like car parking – there needs to be enough places for each house and their visitors and they need to be next to each dwelling. Houses need individual charging points for the next generation of electric cars coming in. TBC need to be reminded of the Dark Skies policy – there is no real street lighting within the whole parish and there is no future need either. Controls on the hours of working to ensure that there is no building work outside normal working hours/days to minimise disruption to existing parishioners. There is more work to do on the plan but it will be continued.
10.   District and County Councillors’ reports
Cllr Awford reported on the controversial waste facility at Quedgely. He too is aware that the TBC Local Plan is ready to go out for public consultation again. He explained that RES4*and RES6 were recommendations made on the night. It will be a 6/8 week consultation period. There is a massive land supply issue. TBC recently met and discussed the Climate Change Emergency Policy - sent to scrutiny.   TBC are the only Glos Council that has not formally adopted this policy. It is understood that the Deputy Chief Exe is setting up a working group to consider the implications. Cllr Awford declared that he is a trustee on GRCC and that he sits on the Flood Defence Committee.
 * Policies RES4 and RES5 of the TBC draft Local Plan limit development in rural areas
11.   Councillor profiles for the website

Parish Councillors were asked to provide photos and a brief paragraph about themselves for the parish website.
12. AOB
Nothing added
Meeting closed at 9.10.

.
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